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Chair’s report
Welcome to your winter newsletter from the DBS in Wales. In 2019 your committee has tried to develop a number of events and activities for members and potential new members. Membership numbers in the region are not high, and it is hoped that a vibrant programme may encourage members to get involved. This is not easy, given the geography of the country and we would welcome offers to arrange activities, large or small anywhere in Wales. This might provide opportunities for you and your donkeys to get involved in the DBS Active Donkey Awards, or just provide a chance to meet other donkey owners and see what they are doing with their donkeys. In this issue we have inspiring news from Gwynedd, where Area Representative Ruth Stronge organises activities based around her Snowdonia Donkeys organisation. There is also a short report on our main event for 2019, Building a Relationship with your Donkeys, a full day’s training with Ben Hart on 5 October in Carmarthenshire. Spurred on by the success of this event, we are starting to develop ideas for 2020. Suggestions more than welcome!
Ann Slater, Wales Regional Chair, and Regional Delegate for Wales

Snowdonia Donkeys


It’s exciting that there are a growing number of donkey owners in North Wales. We are however quite spread out and many people find it difficult to travel around with their donkeys. This doesn’t mean that we aren’t a busy group of donkey owners offering support to fellow owners and advocating for a higher more positive profile for donkeys. 
I’ve been working with Snowdonia Donkeys since 2013, but have owned donkeys since 2010. In that time, I have enjoyed meeting many different people who own or have owned donkeys and have been enthusiastic to share their donkey experiences and knowledge.  I now keep my donkeys at a community farm near Bangor, along with the other donkeys under the care of Snowdonia Donkeys. We currently look after 9 donkeys ranging in age from 4 – 18ish and in height from 9 – 13 hands. 
Whilst looking after donkeys is a daily activity, weekends and holidays are especially busy for Snowdonia Donkeys. We run holiday clubs, training courses, public events and fundraising activities. Our young peoples’ group, Clwb Sadwrn, is the main driver for many activities that we do. It provides participants with work experience opportunities, skills training and of course working towards the Donkey Breed Society Awards. 
In June our local show was cancelled at the last minute due to bad weather. This was a great disappointment for the young people of Clwb Sadwrn. Attending the show is the culmination of many weeks of work and is a family day for those involved with Snowdonia Donkeys. The previous year we walked 7 donkeys the 3 miles to the show and had a group of over 30 supporters and family members.  To avoid disappointment, our young people asked if they could run our own show. Working together, they decided that they wanted to hold a donkey parade and a dog show to celebrate their achievements. With guidance, the young people made posters, designed rosettes and planned classes for the dog show. 
We were fortunate with a sunny day in August and 10 donkeys participated in the donkey parade. Donkeys and young people were all dressed up as smart as possible and the young people showed off their hard work, grooming and getting to know their donkeys. Rosettes were awarded to the young people for the work they had completed during the year, as well as the Donkey Breed Society achievement awards.  



￼￼￼￼
When all the donkeys had been returned to their respective fields, a local organisation held a story telling session over dinnertime and the young people sold ice creams to the visitors. The dog show was held in the afternoon with classes including dog most like its owner, best puppy and temptation alley. It was a glorious day and great fun for humans, equine and canines! We already have another pencilled in for next year!
Its difficult when our region is so spread out, but our numbers are growing, and Snowdonia Donkeys will keep on offering get-togethers, if not for donkeys then just for the owners so that we can share ideas and experiences. At the farm where our donkeys live there is a room to rent and lots of off-road walks and donkeys of differing experiences and training so there’s always something to learn and experiences to share.
We will be having a stall at the Christmas Fayre on the Farm held on the 15th December and a Twelfth Night celebration on the 4th of January (actually 10th night!!). Our Clwb Sadwrn takes a rest during January, but we are on the farm every day and we always welcome visitors who want to talk about donkeys. 
Our 2020 training programme will include First Aid for donkeys, Donkey Breed Society awards study days, a trekking workshop and long reining. You won’t need to bring a donkey as we can loan you one, if your interested. As soon as the dates are confirmed I will let people know, but if you have any other ideas for training you would like, please let me know and I’ll see what we can do. 
!!!!STOP PRESS!!!!
 Friday 8th November was the start of BBC Children in Need Rickshaw Challenge. I’d been closely watching the route planning when I found out that the Challenge was starting at Holyhead and well, to cut a long story and loads of emails short, we were able to offer the Rickshaw Team a dinnertime stop over at the farm where we keep our donkeys. It was a brilliant opportunity for the young people we work with to showcase our donkeys and help raise funds for BBC Children in Need. Matt Baker from the One Show and Country File has miniature donkeys and chatted knowledgeably with the young people and shared donkey stories with them. We took plenty of photographs and were featured on Radio Wales and a great clip on The Rickshaw Challenge social media. 
Ruth Stronge, Snowdonia Donkeys

David Harbinson 
Sadly David, so active in the Society for many years, passed away in August 2019. David and his partner Rosemary Clarke have often opened their garden in mid Wales under the National Gardens Scheme, to raise much needed funds for medical and nursing charities and a ‘Just Giving Page’ at
https://www.justgiving.com/crowdfunding/rosemary-clarkerememberingdavidmichaelharbinson
has also been set up in memory of David for any friend or Donkey Breed Society member wishing to make a small donation towards the Garden under construction at the Robert James and Agnes Hunt Orthopaedic Hospital near Oswestry. Specialist gardens are being created at selected hospitals around the country so that end of life care patients can spend time out in a tranquil environment enhanced with trees, shrubs and flowers.

Betty’s first dental


As far as Betty Starlight was concerned, Tuesday October 8th started as a normal regular day.  Little did she know that this day would mark a move into the world of the big donkeys!  It was the day of her first proper grown up dental!  Betty has just turned 3 years old. 

I had been getting her used to having her mouth inspected for months.  I also had started using a toothbrush to gently insert inside her cheeks right the way back to include all her teeth.  Then the big day came! 9am prompt, the vet from Cotts Equine Hospital arrived with the bag of necessary equipment.  Months earlier, her vet had commented to me that he might need to sedate Betty as going near her mouth with power tools might prove to be somewhat  too challenging for her. I had asked a few friends if they might be able to give me a hand, as all 4 donkeys that live with me were going to have dentals, along with a few other checks. I was keen to avoid sedation if possible, as long as Betty wasn’t too traumatised.  My friends were great and we were ready to start. So who was going to be first?

No surprise there!  Betty came into the stable where Shaun the vet was unpacking various bits of equipment. Donkeys are very inquisitive and they always want to know what's going on.  Betty is no exception, so no prizes for guessing who was going to be first in the dentist chair! 

We had placed a dental speculum on her at an earlier vet’s visit, just to try and get her used to having that horrendous looking contraption fitted. This time it was for real..   Headcollars had already been put on all the donkeys.  As Betty had volunteered herself we shut the stable door behind her and two of us were positioned either side of her head while Shaun the vet fitted the speculum.  She looked terrified. Her mum, Sabi, was on the other side of the stable door looking worried for her baby.  Shaun had drawn up a large syringe of water to rinse her mouth out first. Then he cranked open the speculum, to allow a good inspection of her mouth. He was wearing a very bright head torch so he could see clearly into her mouth. He felt all along her teeth and could feel she had some sharp points that needed to be rasped down to avoid catching her cheeks and causing discomfort. 
So he turned on the power to rasp. It was at this point that Betty must have thought...’ yikes!  Don't like this at all’ in donkey language and she started to rear up!  One of the friends that was holding and consoling her has a wonderful calming effect on animals and he started to sing to her... which worked like magic! Her eyes still looked fairly frenzied, but she calmed down a lot, listening to him.. 
He asked what happens to donkeys in the wild? They don’t have their teeth rasped, so how do they cope?  The vet explained that, in the wild, donkeys would be foraging a lot more... they’d be  chewing on branches, sticks and other pieces of wood which would help to keep their teeth worn down.  He also explained that in the wild donkeys tend not to live as long as donkeys who are pets. Donkeys in the wild don’t have access to dental or medical care so nature tends to take her course.  As ever, The Donkey Sanctuary has provided a really useful information sheet on donkey dental care:
https://www.thedonkeysanctuary.org.uk/what-we-do/knowledge-and-advice/for-owners/dental-care

After what seemed like an eternity, but was in fact less than five minutes, the job was done. The speculum was removed and Betty went back out on the yard to join the others.  No sedation needed and everything went really well for Betty and the other three donkeys. So the lessons I learnt from Betty's first dental are: 

Preparation can really help. Try to work with your donkey to getting them used to having their mouths inspected.  Be careful that you don’t damage their gums or linings of the cheeks if you're using a toothbrush.  Be really careful that they don't bite the implement you are using and always, always be really careful for your own safety.  Information is available on line through various donkey websites about dental checks. 

If you are on your own with your donkeys, it’s good to ask friends if they can be around to give a hand if needed.  It must be such an unnatural experience for the donkeys and any calming influence can only be welcome. 

I had commented about the appearance of the speculum looking like an instrument of medieval torture and one of my friends kindly suggested to me that to view it as a device to allow healing and treatment for the donkeys and their  oral health was a more sympathetic and constructive approach.
And remember.. it’s ok to sing to your donkey, maybe not right in the ear of the vet or the dental equine specialist, but it can help to calm your donkey and you!
Amanda Miles

Building a relationship with your donkeys
DBS Wales day with Ben Hart, October 2019
In October 2019, eleven of us were joined in Carmarthenshire by Ben Hart, internationally respected equine behaviour specialist, for a day focused on building better relationships with our donkeys. Participants mainly came from Wales, but one had come specially from Staffordshire for the training day. We were all at different stages in our experience of donkey ownership, from seasoned hands to absolute beginners and it was clear that everyone gained from the discussion, Ben’s guidance and the ideas and encouragement of other participants. A more detailed report on the day is being prepared and will be shared on the DBS website, with links from social media, but members might be interested to read this short note of some of the key points drawn from a very full day.
Donkeys’ experience colours their future behaviour. Ben does not believe that donkeys disobey us just to be naughty, stubborn or because they want to make us look silly. A donkey may have developed negative behaviours as a result of past experience and, in particular, may have learned not to trust certain situations. Ben told us that his approach to training is based on the premise that the true nature of equines is to be fearful of new situations and even familiar ones sometimes. The reasons equines don’t do what we want them to are generally because they don’t understand what is required, they have not been taught what is required, they physically cannot do it, they are in pain or they are afraid.
Ben told us that the most common cause of behavioural problems in donkeys is pain and/or the effects of a medical condition. It is not possible to train a donkey until pain has been ruled out or addressed by the owner and vet. It’s important, then, to spend time observing your donkey and identifying possible causes of the problems, while taking care not to jump to quick conclusions. 
Understanding the donkey’s body language is important. They are speaking volumes with those ears and that stance! If we ignore the signals then there is a risk that the donkey (and we) will overreact and set the relationship back another step. Consistency on our part will help build trust and confidence and Ben advises developing a clear, itemised shaping plan for any work we do with our donkey. The planned activity should be broken down into small steps and it’s important always to start back at step 1, to provide consistency and to reinforce the learning process. The process may well take a long time and it is possible that the behaviour will get worse before improvements are apparent, but consistency, calmness and clarity of purpose on our part will build the donkey’s confidence and understanding and acceptance of what we are trying to do together. 
There is a lot of guidance on both The Donkey Sanctuary website and on Ben’s own website:
https://www.thedonkeysanctuary.org.uk/sites/uk/files/2017-08/understanding-donkey-behaviour.pdf
http://www.hartshorsemanship.com/index.cfm?fuseaction=controller.viewPageHome



  
The Donkey Sanctuary offers courses on donkey behaviour at its centres, so if you’re interested, keep an eye on their website. The DBS Wales event in October was really helpful for those of us who live in west Wales, a very long way from any of the Sanctuary bases and it was good of Ben to come all the way from Devon to spend the day with us. Some of us left the event a little daunted by the responsibility we had taken on in bringing donkeys into our lives, but we had all gained a clearer view on how to address at least some of the issues we were experiencing. Feedback from some participants some time after the event suggests that they are using what they learned on the day to address behavioural problems and making some encouraging progress.  It really helped that we were able to use a member’s lovely house and equine facilities for the training – many thanks, Susan. Thanks are also due to Regional Chair, Ann, fresh from her knee op, but she still turned out for the event, armed with two beautiful donkeys. Further activity on relationship building and addressing behaviour will be developed for Wales members if there is sufficient interest from members.
Marilyn Lewis, Regional Secretary

A Year with our new donkeys


It's hard to believe, but the girls have been with us for a year now and it feels like we have all come a long way in a very short time. Malcolm and I upped sticks from our 9-5 office jobs and comfortable home in South East England in 2016, to take on a 26acre smallholding in Pembrokeshire - with no experience. We thought we needed more of a challenge as we neared retirement! Jackie and Stephanie came to us from the Donkey Sanctuary, where they were born and had spent their first 2 years in comfort and care.
Our decision to take on donkeys was a result of a couple of holiday visits to the Sanctuary and having an empty outbuilding! Welfare Adviser Tamlin came to assess us during early 2017 and gave us a long list of improvements - fencing repairs, stable door replacement, roof repairs and window glazing. She also suggested we had enough space for 6 donkeys! As our only previous experience of animal husbandry was 2 chickens, 4 cats and 1 dog we took the Sanctuary’s Stage 1 donkey care course, which made it all seem so simple - muck out, feed, water, groom, hoof pick and bed down.
So after all the initial excitement and nervousness and a few sleeplessness nights on the way, all four of us have managed to make it through our first year together and we've all learnt a helluva lot on this journey! 
We have learned that being the guardians of the girls is far from being a simple list of daily chores. The more we learn about donkeys - their physiognomy, health, intelligence - the less we feel we know and the more we are amazed that the Sanctuary assessed us viable guardians for them.
The girls can be adorable and loving or frustrating and aggressive in equal measure. They love racing each other, bucking and kicking around their field. They're not interested in playing with the football and rugby ball we bought for them, but are fascinated with the wheelbarrows, manger, feed scoop, flowerpots and bits of branch and twig - they seem to like things that make a noise when they’re pushed or dragged around. They are obsessed with footware - if we're not wearing wellies, they have to investigate and nibble our 'proper' shoes. They love carrots, but not apples; tuck into dandelions, nettles, mint, rosemary and gorse, but not thistles; they like branches of ash, but adore hazel. 
They allow us to put their headcollars on them and stand patiently for the farrier and vet (unless he's sticking a thermometer up their bums!!). Stephanie loves being groomed, but Jackie's still not so sure. They both love having their butts scratched and their ears rubbed and now sidle up to us for attention.
Stephanie proved that she could bray within weeks of arriving, can bray really loudly and certainly lets us know when she's hungry or bored. Jackie took her time to start to bray, but in the last couple of weeks has started out-competing Stephanie! They both now know the sound of our voices, wellie-clad footsteps and the back door opening and call to us when they hear any of them.
They are still just babies and have a lot to learn. We have grand plans for them and hopefully they will be willing to comply. We want to be able to walk the girls around our plot with them carrying panniers - for 'work' with tools and materials and for pleasure with a picnic. It has been difficult to decide where to start with this plan, but they don't mind their lead ropes being casually thrown over their backs and this seemed a good place to begin. So one morning I tried draping my coat over their backs with interesting results - Jackie wasn't at all fazed but Stephanie freaked out and ran off (leaving my coat trampled in mud) and I was back to square one. However, after attending the recent Ben Hart day, I have a better understanding of how to structure a training plan in stages and how small each stage needs to be - literally baby steps.
We are now building the pannier training on to their grooming sessions. We've bought grooming gloves, as Jackie doesn't like being 'brushed' and these work well. Using the gloves naturally allows closer body contact and we have now gradually groomed our way into 'hugging' the girls around their girth, as a first stage to them feeling comfortable with something restraining them around the middle. The next stage will be a length of material/webbing being introduced to the 'hug' and left in position for a few seconds.
We've given ourselves a year to get to the stage of putting actual panniers on their backs and walking around the yard - so watch this space!

Thelma Smith

The Donkey Sanctuary in Wales – news
Last year, Tamlin Watson, Welfare Adviser in Wales for The Donkey Sanctuary for a number of years, moved to an exciting and important job within the Sanctuary’s international team. Her interim replacement in the southern half of Wales, Tewsday Herbert, has now moved on and a permanent Welfare Adviser, Katana Ashby, has been appointed:
“I started working with The Donkey Sanctuary in 2016 on the main site in Sidmouth. It was there I found my passion for behaviour training and rehoming. I am at my happiest spending time shaping donkeys behaviour, especially working with donkeys who really needed that extra time to find trust in people again. Keen to see donkeys in their natural habitat, I decided to go to the Gambia and volunteer with an NGO who support working equines. I saw the environment donkeys need to thrive and the hardships they faced daily. It was an eye-opening experience and one that has fuelled my love for The Donkey Sanctuary and the work we do internationally. I am really excited about my new role as The Donkey Welfare Adviser for Central and South Wales and to continue to help raise the welfare of donkeys.” 
In north Wales, Kia Thomas became Welfare Adviser in 2018, after 8 years with the RSPCA, but Kia is now on maternity leave. In her absence, Adele Crompton has taken over for 12 months, on a secondment basis, from the Sanctuary’s Manchester Donkey Assisted Therapy Centre. 
Members who have Sanctuary donkeys can contact Katana or Adele direct for advice, but other welfare calls or queries should be routed through the Welfare Office in Sidmouth (01395 578222).

‘ I wish I’d thought of that’.
It’s only in an emergency that you realise how stressful it can be to find rarely used equipment or phone numbers. That was our experience a year into life with our donkeys. One Friday afternoon last summer, I noticed that Hugh was looking uncharacteristically lethargic and phoned the vet. She arrived within an hour, gave Hugh some hydration and took a blood sample. Hugh looked so much better that it was a massive shock when the vet rang back an hour later to say that he was hyperlipaemic and we needed to get him over to the Equine Hospital at once. I was stunned and had no idea how to find emergency transport at 5pm on a Friday afternoon. I rang a donkey friend, who had numbers for a few people and I made contact with a wonderful man, who put his weekend on hold to help us. When the crisis was over, my friend reminded me that she had already given me the numbers for equine transport – the trouble was, they were buried in a text message from a year earlier and, frankly, I was so worried, I didn’t remember that. Rest assured, the transport providers are now in my contacts list on speed dial – alongside the vet. And Hugh recovered, thanks to fast action all round. On the same subject, Amanda suggests keeping emergency phone numbers pinned up in your tack room, in case you are away and someone else is looking after your donkeys. 
Amanda herself had a traumatic experience recently, when one of her donkeys got her leg caught in the hay rack, when rolling in her stable. A frantic search for bolt and wire cutters didn’t help her stress levels and she now has an emergency toolkit alongside the 1st aid kit, handy in case of another mishap. Many of us might not own bolt cutters, but maybe we should…
Several friends have emphasised how important it is to have a clear diary of treatments and vaccinations, so that things don’t slip. This is especially useful, when there are multiple donkeys on different timetables for tetanus or flu jabs, for example. 
With winter starting to make itself felt, it’s also worth stocking up on things that might not be so easy to obtain once the weather really turns nasty. Giselle recommends making sure you have multiple contacts for forage supplies and that you don’t run down your stocks too low at this time of year, in case your suppliers just can’t reach you. Most donkeys won’t need a coat, but if we have another ‘Beast from the East’, it will be too late to order one once you’re snowed in, so maybe get your donkeys measured up and the coats delivered now?
Does anyone else have a lesson they have learned the hard way? It’d be nice to hear from you.
Keep in touch
If you have any items you would like to share with members in a future newsletter, an upcoming event or ideas for DBS Wales activities, we would love to hear from you.
Ann Slater, Regional Chair annslater@hotmail.co.uk
Marilyn Lewis, Secretary mrsmarilynlewis@btinternet.com
Amanda Miles, Events Co-ordinator kamgreenplain@btinternet.com
Dawn Alberto, Events Co-ordinator dawnalberto62@gmail.com

Best wishes to everyone,
Ann, and Ruth.
And committee members for Wales.
This newsleeter was created by Marilyn Lewis and edited by 
Ann Slater. Bryndafydd Isaf, Esgairdawe, Llandeilo, Carms, SA19 7SL   annslater@hotmail.co.uk
Donkey Breed Society Website- www.donkeybreedsociety.co.uk
Regional Wales Delegate-Ann Slater 07554 050712   annslater@hotmail.co.uk
North Wales Representative Ruth Stronge 07817 507413 ruthstronge@btinternet.com

Wales Regional Committee
Chair- Ann Slater
Secretary-Marilyn Lewis
Treasurer- Alan Healey
Events- Dawn Alberto and Amanda Miles
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